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CHAIR NISHIKI: . . (gavel). . . Will the Public Services Committee please come to order. Let
the record show the attendance of Councilmember Pontanilla, Mateo, Johnson, and Baisa.
Also today we have representing the Corporation Counsel, Kimberly Sloper. The
Department of Housing and Human Concerns is represented by Lori Tsuhako, the
Director. I think that the Parks Director will be coming in later. My Committee Staff
Scott Jensen here, the Analyst, and Clarita Balala, the Committee Secretary. We've got
two items on the agenda today. Item No. 17, authorizing a lease of County real property
to the Mental Health Association [sic], oh excuse me, to the Mental Health Kokua. At
this time, I would like to take public testimony. Is anyone here that would like to testify?
Got first of all, Mr. Greg Payton, and I don't know who you represent.

. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
MR. PAYTON: I'm actually with Mental Health Kokua. I'm the Executive Director of Mental
Health Kokua. So for the Members of the Council, thank you very much for, the
opportunity to be able to be here today to speak on behalf of our organization and
regarding this lease that we have had for the last 15 years in, in Iao Valley. First of all, I
wanted to express my apologies for not being here at the last meeting. There was a, a
communication glitch and I'm sorry that we weren't here. This is very important to us.
We would have been here, but we're here today. So we will move forward and, and and
express our case. On behalf of the, of our board of directors and the clients that we serve,
I want to again express our appreciation for being able to have the opportunity to, to
speak on behalf of this program. Mental Health Kokua has been in Hawaii for 36 years
and we've been in Maui as either in affiliation with Maui Kokua Services and then finally
merged with Mental Health Kokua Services for the last 15 years. And so we've actually
had been in the Iao facility for the last 15 years as well. The, the program is important.
We have a variety of housing programs in Maui. We have four houses on Lanai Street,
Central, Market Street, and Iao as well. In addition to that, we also have a, a, our day
programs in, in Millyard Plaza as well, and Imi Kala Street. And we have psycho-social
programs and case management programs and outpatient services there as well. So we
provide mental health services for the people most in need. In the Iao house by itself, we
serve eight people at a time who are in, in who would be imminently homeless otherwise.
This is a 24-hour supervised home. This is not a licensed facility. This is a 24-hour
supervised home that's funded by the Department of Health and Developmental Health
Services. We serve, they stay a short period of time. They're on a temporary basis who
we actually serve about 24 people a year in that facility by itself. In general, in Maui, we
serve almost 600 people a year on duplicated people a year in all of our programs put
together. The other, houses that we have the other locations we either have purchased
privately, with help from the Weinberg Foundation or we have actually acquired them
through HUD. So we serve many people in the community locally. The Iao house is a
particular interest to us for this period of time. With all the economic problems that
you've all well know, it's been a real blessing for us to be there because it helps us with
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our, with dwindling dollars in our budget to be able to, to be able to have the opportunity
to have that facility. I would leave it at that. We're, we're, I will be here for, I'll be
available for further comment. We have a handout with some talking points to go
through this further. If there's any other questions I would be available now or during
the, when the item is heard on the agenda. And again, I want to thank everyone for the
opportunity to be here. This is, this is a certainly important to us. And so I thank you
again for being able to be here and testify today.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: And we certainly thank you for being here today, Mr. Payton. Are there any
questions from Committee Members? Seeing none. Thank you.
MR. PAYTON: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Anyone else here to testify in regards to Item 17? Vanessa, I think you're
going to testify on the next item so we'll wait for your testimony.
ITEM NO. 17: AUTHORIZING A GRANT OF A LEASE OF COUNTY REAL
PROPERTY TO MENTAL HEALTH KOKUA (WAILUKU) (C.C. No.
09-145)

CHAIR NISHIKI: Lori, any comments in regards to the item?
MS. TSUHAKO: Thank you, Mr. Chair As, as I said at our last, at your last Committee
meeting, the Department supports Mental Health Kokua in obtaining this lease of County
real property. The services that they provide to our community are really necessary.
They serve a population that's, that very vulnerable and very difficult to serve and we
appreciate the work that they do, and the Department would be in support of granting this
lease of real property to this agency. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Lori from Committee Members?
COUNCILMEMBER

: No.

CHAIR NISHIKI: You know at our last meeting and I don't know if the Members that are not
here today had a concern about the area that you're at and whether you have good
relationships with your neighbors or the people within that community. Would you care
to comment, Mr. Payton, or whomever is willing to answer that question?
MR. PAYTON: Yes. We have, we've been in the community for over 15 years in this location,
providing a variety of services. It's been there for, we've been there with crisis
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stabilization and maintenance services as well as 24-hour housing for people who are
imminently homeless. The location has been a, it's, it's somewhat actually isolated even
though it's in a, a residential area. But we've had working relationships with the
neighbors. Our, our County Services Director for Maui, Frank Cummings, has
maintained a positive relationship with the neighbors. Any time there's a problem with
any of our, our properties like this we are quick to respond and to, to be sure that we can
resolve the issues because it's important. It's important because people don't understand
really what we do. If you think about mental illness with adults, what does that really
mean? Are these people scary? Are they dangerous? And so we go out of our way to
make sure that we've, we've talked to the community members about this to be sure, that
they're, they're comfortable and they know what's going on. If there is a problem in the
community, we try to resolve it immediately, so it doesn't build up and cause other
problems. This particular facility does not require a public notice or public approval just
by, just by the nature of how it's, how it's funded and what kind of program it is. But we,
any anyway in addition to that we, we still try to maintain positive relationships with the
neighbors and, and be proactive as we can.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you very much. Any questions? Gladys?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. May I ask the applicant a
question?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: The recommendation is for 15 years. What was your request
for?
MR. PAYTON: I believe we started out with ten. And then as we went through the process for
this it was recommended that we apply for 50 years, because that was the ... seem to be
the number that most of the other nonprofits were, were requesting. So we said okay and
we went with 50 years. And then when we got to the Grants Review Committee they,
they had some concerns about it being that length of time. And their concern was, it, was
it a good idea to obligate or tie up County property for that length of time in case the
County wanted to use it for something else? So they, they suggested 15 years instead.
As it, it really doesn't matter to us. I, I would suggest that at least five years just so we
have, we can have a business plan in place for at least that period of time. There is no
real capital improvements that need to be made on the property at this time, if that plays
into this decision at all. Since 2005 our organization has, has acquired grants amounting
to about $20,000 to replace the roof, repair the kitchen floor, and to paint the outside. So
in the last five years, we've, we've made those kind of improvements so there's, if that
plays any kind of part of that decision for the longevity of the lease. There probably is no
capital improvements that I can think of right now that would have to be made. Our
request currently is for 15 years.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much for that answer because I, in your
testimony you mentioned working with the Weinberg Foundation. And we know that
they like longer leases if you were considering CIPs. But it looks like that's not on your
radar screen for this particular lease.
Mk. PAYTON: For this property, correct.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other, questions for the gentleman? Danny?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, just, just so I can understand the process we're going
to follow this morning. When the item actually comes up for our discussion, will the
individual be called up to respond to additional questions at that time? Or do we ask him
our questions at this time?
CHAIR NISHIKI: You can ask him the questions at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you. Then, I'd just like to follow up on some of
your comments because I really don't understand the organization itself. Please excuse
my ignorance. And as you had alluded to most of us do not understand, the, when you're
talking about mental assistance, mental, mental illness, and assistance and services you
provide in a residential area. Apparently you do have a connection with your
neighborhood where you don't have the complaints or issues that the neighborhoods or
residents in the neighborhood would bring up. Can you kind of tell us what kind of
clients you're serving in terms of that degree of mental illness? And the service that your
providing at this 24-hour transitional home?
MR. PAYTON: Sure. The, the folks that we're serving, are, they have to be adults so they're 18
years or older. And they have be, they have to have their badge of honors. They have a
major mental illness, which means they have a major depression, or schizophrenia, or
bipolar disorder. Something like that, that would, that incapacitate them. That would be
a life-long disability. Unlike any of us who might have a transition in life might feel
down or something, or anxious, this is a life-long disability much like chronic kidney
disease or chronic diabetes. With, with medication and, and a good health care program,
you can be fairly functional in a community and, actually go back to work and live
independently. So the, the nature of this particular facility is to assist people who need
24-hour supervision. That is people who are probably, have been homeless or recently
hospitalized and they are being cared for on a 24-hour basis. It's fairly short term. Our
experience here in Maui with a 24-hour, with our 24-hour facilities, people stay less than,
they stay about 7 months total. That's sort of our average. And then they move on to
either, either independent living or a less supervised structure. These folks in, in general,
are not, are not dangerous. That's usually the first thing that comes to mind. May I just
say one thing about that. That is the stigma of this particular disability. You don't, you
5

PUBLIC SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 17, 2009

don't probably hear much about Mental Health Kokua. That's on purpose because we,
we stay fairly low key. Unfortunately with all the good work that we do, gets trampled
on whenever you hear just one sensational headline in the newspaper about something
that's gone, that's gone awry. The folks that we serve, almost 600 people a year here
locally. We serve about 1,600 a year, Statewide. And we have very few of, of problems
with our neighbors of any kind. And the reason for that is because the folks are, are
really invested in trying to get better. They, they want to become productive citizens of
the community. So they come to, we have case managers that work with them through
the day. They're all involved in a day program. They either come to our psycho-social
rehab program at our facility or other, other programs, similar programs in the area. And
then once they are stable, they'll move on to back to either, usually part-time work and
semi-independent living. Which means they might move into someplace with a
roommate because most of the folks have, are poverty level income. So they need to
room with somebody else for awhile until they can get back on their feet again.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. And so these are individuals who receive services
and they are primarily under medication? And they stay there upwards to 7 months?
MR. PAYTON: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And after 7 months you transition them out to what are your,
what are your partner agencies that you transition them out to?
MR. PAYTON: Well, they could either go out internally. They could actually go into one of
our other houses that's less supervised. So they could go into a house, for example we
have a house on Market Street or Lanai Street, or Central right now and they could go
there and it's, they would have some staff on, on 8 to 16 hours a day instead of 24 hours a
day. If the person's doing really well, depending on their relationship with their case
manager and how they're doing, they could actually move into an apartment if there's
something like that available. Other partners in the community would include like
Steadfast Housing for example.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Oh, okay. And, I'm sorry, the, these are all adults, 18 and
older?
MR. PAYTON: Yes, they are.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you very much. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee Members to Mr. Payton? If not, we
thank you for your attendance today, sir. And, we'll be making a decision.
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MR. PAYTON: Okay, thank you very much. I, I did distribute earlier the, our talking points.
Hopefully everybody received those, and so if you have any other questions that might be
helpful. Yes, that's it.
CHAIR NISHIKI: . . . (Inaudible). . . I think all members have it. Thank you very much.
MR. PAYTON: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Members, any other discussion on the item? If not, the Chair would like to
recommend granting a lease of County real property to the Mental Health Kokua for 15
years and the filing of the item.
VICE-CHAR PONTANILLA: So move.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Moved by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Mateo. Any discussion?
Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you. I will gladly support the Chairman's
recommendation. And, and I also would like to also comment that I believe the 15 year
lease term is an appropriate recommendation that the GRC has recommended. And I can
support that. And also, I've always had issues with the dollar a year. The dollar a year
lease for me has been an inappropriate amount of monies that we continue to provide. I
think both in this Committee and other Committees we have always heard the call or the
concern that you know, Maui County does not have properties to do things Well, Maui
County has a lot of property. We just made it a practice to give 'em all away,
unfortunately. But in this particular case 15 years in an adequate amount of time for this
particular organization, because there is the option to come back and ask for an extension
or a renewal. And the dollar a year issue is one that I will continue to deal with and I
gladly today support the Mental Health's request and the Chairman's recommendation.
Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you very much. Any other discussion from Committee Members?
Jo Anne?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I think one of the issues that's raised by Council Chair Mateo
is really important because when any non-profit organization goes out to I guess get grant
money or anything else, the value of the property that they're actually leasing. If we
lease it to them at a dollar, it's not a real valuation. So in most situations, a non-profit
will go out and they can get matching monies based on the value, what they call in-kind,
they would be able to go out and perhaps get matching funds to say that well look we've
been granted by the County of Maui a lease that has a worth of 50 or $60,000 a year for
example. I'm not sure that that is actually the value of this lease. But I think that this in
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another venue is an important item for discussion and at the very least what the County of
Maui should do is say we're granting it as a dollar a year as a grant, you know, of just
because we're being generous and you're nonprofit. But I think they should attach to it,
an actual value. For the value of that lease because that is really important and it's
important for the institution particularly nonprofit if they're going to go out for grant
money. So that would be my comment and I totally support this because I think that we
do have an increasing number of individuals in the community that are suffering with
mental health issues, but some of them also are coming into the system because they have
abused drugs or alcohol, or other situations that have caused them to now require those
services. So I wholeheartedly support it. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other comments?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Gladys?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair I am a non-voting Member of this,
of this Committee, but a member of this community who is very well aware of the need
for mental health services. There's a dearth of services for people with mental health
issues. And so it's wonderful that we have an organization that is providing this service.
And I fully support your recommendation, Chair, and find it very appropriate. Thank
you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Gladys. Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. I'll be supporting your recommendation
in regards to Mental Health Kokua. As a member of the Mental Health Association of, in
Hawaii, you know, I know how difficult it is, in trying to provide the type of services
that, you know, we provide people with mental illness. One of the things that the testifier
had said, is in regards to the stigma. Just the word mental health, you know, everyone
just backs off. But I'm happy to support your recommendation and I truly would like to
thank Mental Health Kokua for providing housing for the patients that they serve. It's
not easy. As far as the GRC recommendation of 15 years, I would like to, you know,
provide some comments in regards to, you know, what they had reviewed. And I think
they're doing good work. They looking at the County, and the facilities that we have;
making sure that in future years if we do require the facility, then we have an opportunity
to, you know, gain control again, 15 years I can support. In regards to the fair market
price per annum, this particular property is worth $64,809 per annum. So I'm happy to
support your recommendation, Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Any other discussion? Ready for the question?
All those if favor say "aye".
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR NISHIKI: All those oppose? Motion carried, four-nothing. The record show that
Kaho'ohalahala, Medeiros and Victorino are excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Johnson, Mateo, Vice-Chair Pontanilla, and
Chair Nishiki.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Kaho'ohalahala, Medeiros, and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution and FILING of
communication.

ITEM NO. 14: MAUI COUNTY GRANTS PROGRAM

(C.C. No. 09-120)

CHAIR NISHIKI: We'll turn to item 14. We have one person here that has signed up to testify.
And that is Vanessa Medeiros. Vanessa?
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
MS. MEDEIROS: Good morning. My name is Vanessa Medeiros and thank you for the
opportunity to provide testimony in favor of the proposed amendments to Chapter 3.36
relating to the Maui County grants program. These amendments have been long in
coming and bring resolution to some critical issues that will greatly help the many nonprofit organizations that participate in the grants process, whether it is for funds or land.
Identifying depatintental responsibilities for the acceptance, review and processing of
applications for grants of real property, and removing the Grants Review Committee
from the review process will greatly improve the bottleneck of requests that had built up
for over a decade. Probably the most critically change referred to as housekeeping is to
clarify the rules and responsibilities of the Grants Review Committee and the Department
of Housing and Human Concerns, relevant to the grants program. The annual litany of
budgeted line item grants outside of the community partnership, youth center, youth
program, and culture and arts grant set asides, lent itself to increasing conflicts between
the Grants Management Division and the Grants Review Committee over the process for
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creating, accepting and reviewing applications. The Grants Management Division who
once employed a staff of seven, now manages over a 120 grants annually with a reduced
staff of four. And for sometime it was a reduced staff of three. These housekeeping
measures will allow the Grants Management staff to better manage their work load, and
create better efficiencies that will ultimately enable the Grants Review Committee to
meet their charge. Lastly, the annual reporting requirement by the Department of
Housing and Human Concerns is something I advocated for in my short tenure. This
annual report will provide a report card that will clearly show how effectively
organizations are using public funds, as well as assist both the Administration and
Council in the budget decision making process. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Vanessa. Any questions from Members? See none, thank you so
much. Anyone else here to testify on this item? Seeing none, the Chair will close public
testimony, if there are no objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Public testimony is closed.
.END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .

CHAIR NISHIKI: Administration, I think we have here also, the Director of Parks, Tamara
Horcajo, and also Roxanne Teshima, the Grants Manager. Would you like to come down
here also? Lori, would you like to make the opening statement in regards to the
ordinance?
MS. TSUHAKO: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Also, Members, we have a memo from Susan Bendon, who is the Chairman
of the Grants Review Committee today. Hopefully you have it in front of you. Finally,
to let Members know, the Chair is not going to pass this ordinance out. I just feel like we
need to have other resource people here, including the member of the Grants Review
Committee. So for your information, Committee Members. Lori, go ahead.
MS. TSUHAKO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Good morning, Committee Members. The
proposed bill for an ordinance to amend Chapter 3.36 is based, as Ms. Medeiros testified
earlier, on a need to streamline and make more efficient the way both the Department of
Housing and Human Concerns as well as I believe the Department of Parks and
Recreation handles our leases of County real property. As it is right now, the existing
law allows for applicants who wish to lease County property, to actually do an
application. The application comes either from Parks and Recreation or to our
Department and gets forwarded to the Grants Review Committee. The Grants Review
Committee as you all know is a group of private/public . . . Start again, citizens, excuse
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me, who meet, and who review these requests, and who do to the best of their ability
consider all of the factors involved in either making a recommendation for granting or
against granting these leases. Ms. Bendon submitted written testimony to you today, that
simply states that the GRC itself realizes that it may not be the best body to consider
those leases. They have been, the GRC has been trying very diligently to address the
backlog that existed. And one of the issues in the, in that backlog I think is that many of
the agencies and some of whom you've spoken to over the last few weeks, have pending
capital improvement projects. They've obtained grant funding for that and without the
lease, without the site control, they're not able to follow through on those improvements.
Ultimately, the improvements benefit the County as the owner of the land and the
property, the structures on it. And it benefits the clients that are served through those
agencies. So we really understand the need to process those leases efficiently, and to the
ultimate benefit of the community. The proposed changes to the County Code really
address the role of the GRC in, in removing them from consideration of these leases of
real property and it does some other housekeeping as was mentioned earlier. The
Department of Housing and Human Concerns is, is definitely in favor of making these
changes to more clearly articulate the responsibility of our Department in processing
leases, for County property to nonprofits. And into I guess making more clear the roles
and responsibilities that our Department has as well as other departments in the County.
So at this time I would ask the Committee to give favorable consideration to these
proposed changes. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Lori in regards to the ordinance before us today?
Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you. Madam Director, in review of the
proposed ordinance submitted, I, I do know you make reference and you've sited a lot of
this to be housekeeping. You must have an easy house to clean because this thing is
beyond housekeeping. When you, you omit the GRC from the review of real property
that goes beyond just housekeeping because that has been the standard norm for a good
number of years. My concern with that particular item is whether or not the Department
has the ability now to do these additional tasks and responsibilities based on the
backload, the backlog, that had been identified because we have heard consistently that
your Department is short-handed. So I am concerned about that particular issue. In
addition to that, as referenced on 3.36.110 reports by the recipients, I'm hopeful that
either a continuation of those reports is going to be shared with this particular Committee
on an annual basis when we can in fact be provided with an update of all of the grants as
well as the real property assignments and awards that have been made because to date,
there are many awards that have not really moved forward. I can give you a case in
point, of a 12-acre parcel that was awarded to La'a Kea Foundation in Paia, that we are
still waiting to hear. And that's been about five years now. And that project hasn't
moved forward at all. So on the agreements themselves, if they have not moved forward,
are there terms of the agreements that we can revoke the lease and the County can take
the properties back? . . .(Change Tape, Start 1B). . . We have issues that have not really
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been addressed yet so, you know, I look forward to the changes. I can understand the
GRC's wanting to turn over the need for reviewing of their real properties especially
when we arbitrarily overstep their grounds by making these large additions to
recommendations that they provide. So I look forward to these things and perhaps if you
could spend a little more time in some of these sections and tell us why the changes. I
think I'd like to understand them a little more clearly. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee Members? Unless you want to respond
to Danny, Lori? I know that he covered a bunch of items but I think that before we get to
the ordinance, this concern of the ability of your Department to deal with these leases of
real property.
MS. TSUHAKO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. The, you know, the, I thank you for your concern
about my staffing. The staffing is an issue. The staff that we have in our Department
actually processes the leases. And they review them before they even get to the GRC for
their formal review and their recommendations. Removing the GRC from the process of
reviewing those grant, lease applications, and property applications is not going to add
more work to the Department. It, it just won't because they do the work anyway. The
applications will still come into the Department, they'll still be reviewed, and then they'll
be forwarded to this body for approval. The staff will still make the efforts to get the fair
market rental value from the Department of Finance and to get the, all the right
measurements and the metes and bounds and all of the prepatory work that goes into
providing that information to the GRC is still done by the staff. So it does not increase,
necessarily the workload of the existing staff to remove the GRC from that process.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So what is the backlog?
MS. TSUHAKO: The backlog has been, I'm sorry I'm speaking for the Department of Housing
and Human Concerns but it does make a difference to, to Parks and Recreation. The
backlog has been that many of those grants over the years, I would say probably over the
last 7 to 10 years of time have expired. And some of them have not been attended to on a
regular basis in terms of having staff call the agency and say hey, your, your lease is
expired, you need to, you need to re-up this. And so there was a backlog that was
remaining, that frankly we inherited when we came into office and we've been, as I told
you several months ago, assigned someone to work to address that backlog. So that there
are not agencies, I believe Mental Health Kokua is one example of an agency that went
without a lease for awhile. And it's taken a long time because agencies have to get all
their paperwork together again. They have to go through the GRC process again, and
then of course come to this body for a final approval for those leases. But in terms of the
processing in Housing and Human Concerns it, it will not mean more work for us. And I
will defer to Director Horcajo to respond for Parks and Recreation.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Tamara?
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MS. HORCAJO: Thank you, Chair, Committee Chair Nishiki and Council Chair Mateo. From
the Department of Parks and Recreation, this is a one of the few times you'll ever hear us
in support of more work for our Department. This, our Department has been working
with Housing and Human Concerns regarding the concerns of the non-profit agencies that
are located within the Parks Department. So this particular amendment to the bill and I
would think it would be beneficial to take some time and go over with you line by line
the grants of real property start on Page 4. So I, you know, I can really talk about those
because the proposal before you is basically to take the grants of real property and place
them with the department who has authority on that property. This transfer of
management will most effect our Department, Department of Parks and Recreation. I
don't know the total numbers involved that our Department has the majority of
management and operations of non-profit organizations who are currently housed or
operate on public lands that are within our Parks programs. And this particular bill will
assist to have the Department of Parks and Recreation develop a program for the
management of these grants of real property so that we can have a better partnership, be
more familiar with needs of the particular agency that's on our property, work with them
to develop a standard for the care and maintenance of their facility. And also look at
enforcement of, of, of their, are they meeting their needs, the needs of the community, by
being in this facility? Right now we care because they're in our Parks. And we have the
most, we, meaning Parks Department, has the most contact with the agencies in the
Parks, and we feel that we can better manage and operate these particular grants of real
property that are within our Parks than can Human Concerns who is separated from them.
So I guess if you'll look in this ordinance, basically it's transferring that management
authority from, it says in the ordinance, the committee, the poor committee of volunteers
who manage you know millions of dollars of, you know, program money that is, they're
required to manage. We felt that the grants of real property with organizations who have
been on this property for many years are better handled by the Department, whether it's
Parks, I think Water might have some, Public Works, you know, might have some, but
Parks is affected mainly. I hope that explained it a little bit. And our willingness to take
this on because even though currently the ordinance reads the committee and Department
of Human Concerns, it really is Parks that gets the complaints and that, oh how come I
don't have my lease? But we really don't have that management at this time. And we're
willing to take it on because we think it would be a benefit to the community.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Tamara, I think the Council Chair expressed concern about manpower. And
you heard what Lori said about the fact that in her Department she inherited a great
backlog. What about you, is what I think the Chair is trying to express. What about your
manpower to be able to handle these? Is anything going to change?
MS. HORCAJO: As you identified, we have a staff member sitting in, in the audience today.
And our staff is, again willing to support and feel like within our current staff we can
develop a program that will address the needs, I think more efficiently than they're
currently being developed. I guess a review of staffing manpower will need to take place
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if we find difficulties but we do have, have staff within our administration that we feel
that we can take this on.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions, Danny?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Well, yeah, and I guess it'll be to both Parks and to Housing
then. Apparently this, this change now will expedite process because now it's being able
to be handled or addressed directly by Administration. So in order to expedite the
process, this new ordinance or amendments to the ordinance will allow this expediting
process to happen in the review of the leases and licenses. Currently then, how many
leases and licenses are currently expired?
MS. HORCAJO: That was, one of the questions as well, we'd like to get a really clear listing of
the properties. We are anticipating, we believe there's about 150 properties on, within
the Parks Department. We're currently working on, I will say about half of that number
have expired or do not have, that we need to work on. We currently have about 30 that
we're in the process of trying to get up and running and this has just been within the last
couple years. Last year. That we're trying to facilitate this move. We're working hard
with the Department of Human Concerns because these agencies all need the support in
order to obtain additional funds so we're trying to work with them.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So you have about 50 percent of those license and leases that,
that the County currently has, 50 percent of them have already expired. This ordinance,
the amendments to the ordinance will now allow you the opportunity to expedite the
renewal of these leases faster than having to engage the GRC Committee to do it? So
we're talking about a fast tracking process at this point?
MS. HORCAJO: Essentially it is a streamlining of this process. Currently, the applications go
to the Department of Human Concerns, then the Grants Review Committee, then they'll
come back to Parks Department for review. If they come straight to Parks Department
for review it will still go to, instead of going to Kim Sloper for review for their Corp.
Counsel, it will come to Parks Corp. Counsel which is in this case Jeff Ueoka. He knows
that this proposal is there, of course. Brian Moto has also been working with the
Administration in looking at this. The other agenda that it would affect would be Ms.
Johnson's agenda. Because rather than hearing the grants of real property, and Mr.
Molina's Committee, or this Committee, they would be transferred to Council Member
Johnson's Committee which is the Parks Committee for those that Parks manages. For
those properties the Parks manage.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay.
MS. HORCAJO: So that would be the, that would be the difference.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you.
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MS. HORCAJO: I hope I explained that alright.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: But thank, and maybe then to Corporation Counsel then. If we
have a large number of non-profit organizations with leases and licenses that have
already expired, then what is the County's exposure at this point?
CHAIR NISHIKI: You want to respond to that question? Or you want to . . . (inaudible).. .
MS. HORCAJO: May, may I respond for Parks only, that we have a short-term permit for our
Parks people. Our permits, we have in place for like up to a year. That they're, you
know, and that's the in terms of liability, waiver, insurance policies, those kinds of
things, 501's. I can only speak for Parks, but I wanted to let you know we do have
permits.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Kim, you want to speak to Danny's question of exposure, because of the
leases have expired?
MS. SLOPER: Well, I think that in the event that the leases or licenses have expired, and
because I'm not sure how many there are that are expired out there, there are certain
provisions that allow for the continuation, kind of an extension. In some of the leases and
licenses that I have reviewed in the process of renewing or, you know, doing new ones
that have come before this body and the Committee of the Whole. But I can't speak for
all of them that are out there because I haven't seen all of them.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And so, Ms. Sloper, then the terms relative to the extension or
the coverage period before a new lease or license is renewed, that is good for an extended
period of time? One year? Two years? What is the timetable?
MS. SLOPER: It depends on what's actually written in the lease or license agreement. So like I
said I haven't reviewed every lease or license that the County has, so I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee Members? Jo Anne?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, and I think Chair Mateo touched on a number of items
that I think are really important. Because I have working knowledge of what ends up
happening with the leases having been in a non-profit situation, and I'm sure Member
Baisa does to, so has others. It's really important that everybody knows this still comes
to the Council no matter what. You know we have control over real property so I can
understand the additional complication, and the additional step of giving it to Grants
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Review Committee why they could make a recommendation. I mean that's fine, but
ultimately it's our decision as to what we wish to do. The one that came before us, just
the previous item, you know, they made a recommendation that was different from the
request. So that's important but my question basically has to do with a trigger, you
know, if you will, cause when, when we have grants that we give of real property to any
organization and let's say it happens to be, under Chapter 343, let's say it's in a coastal
zone management area, I, I don't even know. I mean that's not on our agenda today, but
have you looked at that aspect when you're looking at this particular management of our
grants and looking at whether there are any other related issues that involve these grants
which would complicate I guess the, over a long period of time the granting of a lease.
You know are there environmental concerns? Are there coastal zone management
issues? And I just want to know are there any things in any of the leases that we will be
getting that would be impacted by things such as that because it's going to change our
workload too, and it's going to change. I'm hoping that we get some of these done
rapidly. But I want to know what the scope is going to be. So if you need, you know,
Corporation Counsel, if you can address that now, fine. If you can't, it's a question that I
would like to ask or at least have answered when we post next time because there are
other things this ordinance refers specifically to the scope and authority of Grants Review
Committee. But when we basically take that responsibility away from them, does it put
any other complications or any additional responsibilities in our lap? So that would be
one, one question that I would have. And the other thing is that when we're looking at,
and this was raised in the earlier issue when we're looking at valuations like grants of
money or capital because that I believe is a part of this, you know issue too. When we're
looking at what is the value of a lease? Is that stipulated anywhere within the actual
grant? And can you address that, Ms. Sloper?
MS. SLOPER: I'll address the second question first.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MS. SLOPER: The fair market rental value of the property is listed in the grant agreement itself.
So it is documented in one of the three documents that, there's the resolution that this
body, the Council would authorize the lease or the license. There's the grant agreement
and then there's the actual lease or license document itself. The grant agreement is an
attachment, an exhibit to the lease or the license. So it, for example the document that
you have just has a blank page that says attached grant agreement here. That's because it
needs to be executed before it's an exhibit. So it does become incorporated into, that
valuation does become incorporated into the lease or license document. And that's
obtained from the Department of Finance.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, and so it doesn't just show simply the $1 per year?
MS. SLOPER: No.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MS. SLOPER: It does have the, the valuation attached to it.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, so fair market?
MS. SLOPER: Correct. Fair market rental value.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Rental.
MS. SLOPER: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. And, and I guess my second question you're going to
have to...
MS. SLOPER: I think that that will require me to come back.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Yeah. I, I really would like that because one of the
issues, and this has been for a long time, we've granted leases of property, particularly in,
you know, like Lahaina. And it's always been a question that was asked by previous
Parks people as to whether special management area rules applied because, you know, or
an environmental assessment or anything else, a trigger because we're granting in a
historic district. We're granting leases in coastal zone management areas, SMA areas.
What is the requirement of the County in order to comply with coastal zone management
law? Does that create a trigger under Chapter 343? And so, I mean, I've been asked that
question by Parks people, so I don't mean to complicate things, but ultimately we should
do things to accordance with the law. So that maybe, Mr. Chair, could be an item that we
could just request -CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay, let, let...
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --if we have to create a new item.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Let, let me get it straight. Staff, the question is the liability to the County, in
regards to...
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: It would be the requirement actually. When we grant a lease
or a license agreement over a period of time, in either a special management area, you
know because when you read Chapter 343 there's certain triggers. I want to know is the
granting of our licenses or leases. If it's in a coastal zone management area, or special
management are, is, does that constitute a trigger? And what are our legal obligations
then, if it does constitute a trigger under Chapter 343?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Kim, you've got the concern? Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And, and the other thing, Mr. Chair, is that, you know,
because this involves, I guess the way I'm reading this, and I need clarification from
both, it, it might be you, Ms. Sloper. When we're looking at the actual ordinance that,
and the changes in the ordinance that is before us, my read of this is that the Grants
Review Committee would make recommendations. Is that still what they're going to do?
They're going to review and recommend to the Mayor? Because when you read the
language in the first part, it says the committee shall advise the Mayor and make
recommendations to the Mayor regarding request for community partnership grants,
youth center grants, youth program grants and cultural and the arts grants. So, what
exactly does that mean? They're going to make recommendations but ultimately is it
now being said that they're not going to have the ultimate authority and that authority
will now rest with the Administration?
MS. SLOPER: The Grants, Grants Review Committee has always made recommendations to the
Mayor regarding the community partnership grants. And one of the, I guess if I may-CHAIR NISHIKI: Go ahead.
MS. SLOPER: --one of the goals of the revisions to this Chapter 3.36 was to delineate that the
Grants Review Committee deals with community partnership grants, youth center grants,
youth program grants, and culture and the arts grants, and that's it.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MS. SLOPER: So it more clearly I think specifies what their purview is as far as the
recommendations that they make to the Mayor, who then it ultimately comes down to the
Council with respect to what is budgeted for each grant.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MS. SLOPER: So, you know, when you folks are dealing with community, the community
partnership grant, and a bulk amount, the recommendations that the Grants Review
Committee has made to the Mayor are then, I guess passed through the Mayor to you
folks.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And, and I think where some of our concerns, Mr. Chair,
have come up is when because there's a procedure, and it's an administrative procedure
that basically sometimes, and not always, in the case of youth centers, they'll enter into a
longer than a period of one year, you know, grant. And I know we had this with one of
the grant recipients that did not get funded this year. Basically, the recommendation
comes, well, okay, we're going to give for two years, but that's no guarantee that when it
comes to the Council, your going to get that second year of funding. So the way it used
to work in the past it was always just one year by year. There was never a multi-year
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grant process. But when we enter into the legal document and when you execute the
grant agreement, I mean to me it's, as a grant recipient or past grant recipient through the
Boys and Girls Club, I always looked at that as, well, unless I do something really wrong
that's, that's a good faith contract that I've now have entered into that gives me at least an
assurance that for the next two years I'm going to have a certain amount or of reliance
that I'm at least going to get some grant money. Maybe it might be reduced, but at least
it's a grant that I've been given for a multi-year period. So I, I know that, that issue is
still, you know, at what point was it changed to be multi-year grants? Was that done, I
guess it was done by the previous Administration, is that correct?
MS. SLOPER: Thank you, Ms. Johnson. I believe the, to differentiate between a two-year cycle
for GRC review of those fundings, the CPG, the community partnership grants, the youth
center, youth programs, and culture and the arts grants, I believe it was done several years
ago, prior to this Administration. The difference is that it was never, I don't, I don't
believe it was ever made to be a, a promise of money of funding for that second year.
The two year process was meant to be the time period in which the GRC considered
making, considered the applications. Because it was getting, my understanding is
historically it's been very cumbersome to receive about, you know, maybe a 150 different
applications, and to have the entire committee screen all of them every single year. And I
think that there's an agreement made at the time that, you know, over the years the
money allocated for CPG has increased, in all those funds has increased slightly, but not
significantly to the point where it would require a whole new review of all of the grants.
CPG grants amount to about 50 per year maybe, in addition to the youth centers, youth
programs, and culture and the arts. So maybe they, the committee may receive twice or
three times as many applications as they, as they make recommendations for. So I think
that process of developing that two-year cycle for review of those requests was just based
on the numbers that they had to deal with. And I think that, the recipients understand that
that second year of funding is always contingent upon the budget. I think they, they've
all been around long enough to realize that it, it is this body that, you know, considers the
finances of our County on a year by year basis. And I've heard from some of them that,
you know, they do, especially because they keep track of all these things, they do know
that in a year like we've, we have upcoming, the money is not as plentiful as has it been
in the past and so I think they do make some contingency plans for that. I think over the,
during the last budget cycle, that one agency that did get proviso'd out of the CPG
funding was surprised by that because I don't think it's ever happened before that way.
But, you know, ultimately, this body has control over that. And they understand that.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. And, and I appreciate that, I, I it does help me to
understand that it was basically the review process that was I guess if you will expedited
because now those agencies would be reviewed every other year.
MS. SLOPER: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, I, I follow that. So I think we just have to be really
clear when we're entering into these arrangements with nonprofits that we need to
include all of those components within the lease agreements, and I'm sure a lot of them
are currently in there. In fact, I think in regards to one of the questions that was asked,
believe that most of them are required to keep all their insurance and everything in place.
It's listed right in that agreement, and that if the lease expires, they will continue on a
month-to-month basis, most of them. At least that's the way ours use to read. But our
youth center had been without a, I don't, still don't even know if we have a lease for
West Maui Youth Center. I'm hoping we do at some point in time but.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Kim, would you like to respond to the concern of leases that have expired
and the ability and the need for us to look at whether insurance, whatever has been kept?
MS. SLOPER: I think that's how it actually would be more... (inaudible)...
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. . . . (Change Tape, Start 2A). . . how are the documents are written to
protect the County.
MS. SLOPER: Right. With respect to the two year cycle on the CPG, youth center, youth
programs, and culture and the arts grants, the grant agreements are executed, there's
language in the grant agreements that very clearly states that the second year of funding
is contingent upon the budget approval process. So, you know, not only are the, the
grantees kind of aware because they're keeping track of what's going on at the Council
level. But each grantee is also aware because it's in the grant agreement that they sign.
That's it's not a guarantee. The second year of funding is not a guarantee. So I just
wanted to clarify that for you as well.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, yeah, I appreciate that and I think, Chair Nishiki, I
understand what they're saying about because there is a whole wide variety of leases that
are still out there. And many of them read very differently because some of them were
executed quite a long while ago. And so I think from my perspective if we can
standardize that, and come up with standard language. And then I think we went through
the discussion about the difference between a license and a grant. But, you know, I, I
would be really interested in seeing too what administrative rules, what, you know, would
be I guess not without, I don't want to look at the administrative rules because we don't
have, that's not in our purview. But I'd be really curious to see what kinds of things may
be looked at by the Administration in the development of the administrative rules as to
how these grants would be executed and what the criteria are. Because I think that's
going to play an important role in how the recipients actually work through the process.
We don't want to try and simplify it and then if you have very complicated administrative
rules, you know, you're right back to square one. And who's going to enforce? So that
basically is it. I, I just look forward to the next discussion because I, I really want to
understand and get a better handle on I think the number, the total number that we're
looking at of, and I believe during the budget process we may have even been give a list
20

PUBLIC SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 17, 2009

of all the County real property that's leased out and to whom. So I think that might be
good as a refresher though to see what we have and who has control over that. But I
don't have a problem reviewing any of these things in my Committee. I just want you to
know that from the outset because our, it's just that Corporation Counsel has been so
under the gun. That that has been the biggest stumbling block to the grant execution, I
think in the past. Because I know when Mr. Kim was with Corporation Counsel, and
others, Mr. Kushi, that was the thing that we never had dedicated people that were
continuously working on, and managing, and monitoring when these leases were
expiring. There just seemed to be, you know, this giant black hole. So I hope that that is
a little bit better now. But I'd also like to hear from Corporation Counsel, what is, what
is the program that they have in place to actually give advance notice to the agencies, and
what is the backlog on Corporation Counsels part too? Thank you.
MS. TSUHAKO: If I may, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Go ahead.
MS. TSUHAKO: Ms. Johnson, the responsibility of monitoring the expiration et cetera of those
leases is actually, I think a department function. So the Parks and Recreation would, with
these changes, have a, maintain their own lists, and be contacting those folks whose lease
expires soon. And the Department of Housing and Human Concerns would do the same
and, hopefully, we, when the backlog is addressed, we'll keep up with that so that we
don't get into this situation again where, where things take much longer. Actually we've,
over the last year and a half we've done a fair number of them.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, and, and I appreciate that because I think that's one of
the things when we look at measurable outcomes during the budget process, and we look
at the performance measures, I think, for me, it's always been a problem because we
never had a handle on all of these leases when they expire. And even though they're
working on the backlog now, Mr. Chair, is that, you know, I mean, is it really reasonable
to expect that we're going to have like a hundred leases executed? And then 15 years
from now when all those leases expire, those hundred leases are going to come back to
us? I, I don't know that that's really a plan that I would support. So I would like to know
what your plan is with all these leases. If we get slammed, how are you going to
integrate them, and how are you going to spread them out so that they don't all expire at
one time?
CHAIR NISHIKI: You're not asking them to answer that question are you, Jo Anne?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I'm, I'm asking them to next time, think about it. And see if
there is a plan that they have.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. And, and, Lori, you know, if it's possible, and also Tamara, that we
get a roster of the leases that the County has in control. Is that possible to get from you?
The two Departments, the number of land leases?
MS. TSUHAKO: The Department would be happy to forward a list of those properties over
which we have control. Would, if we could respectfully request the, request be made in
writing.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay, we will do that.
MS. TSUHAKO: Thank you, thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Is it, is it possible then for us also in that roster, to get the expiration, or, or
when that lease ends? Tamara, Parks, if you understand the question -- the roster of the
leases and also the expiration time of each lease?
MS. HORCAJO: Yes, I do understand that and Finance Department does keep a, a listing.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Well, does the Parks Department have a list of the leases that you are in
control of?
MS. HORCAJO: I think the, the transfer, you know it, we have been looking at the transfer of
authority from the committee to our Department. And that kind of timeline management
is something that we would like to be developing. I think the listing that you get from
Finance which I believe is what Lori would plan on putting down, may not be the entire
picture that the Committee would need to look at.
CHAIR NISHIKI: So you don't have a list of properties that the Parks Department are in control
of, and, and able to supply to the Committee?
MS. HORCAJO: We do have a listing of permits that we, that we have on properties with
organizations as well.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay, we'll pursue that through the Committee Staff, and write you the
question. Thank you. Gladys?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. Thank you for bringing this issue
forward. This is a very important item in the nonprofit world. The lease, of course,
being critical to future program planning or CIPs or whatever it is that the nonprofit
wants to take into consideration in strategic planning. It's important to know, do we have
a home? That's always the first thing that you're looking for. And there aren't that many
places to go. And with funds diminishing, the difficulty in trying to find digs is going to
get worse and worse. I also just wanted to say that I like the idea of spreading it out
among the various responsible agencies. That may help in moving the work along
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because those are the people that are closest to the program and the operations and really
have a lot of information that others don't have. In the, I just wanted to mention about
the idea of the multi-year funding. I sat on the taskforce that was chaired by then Council
Member Tavares, and with a number of nonprofits we sat down and looked at the GRC
process and how we could improve things. And one of the ideas was to possibly come up
with multi-year funding which subsequently was implemented. I think it's critical that
everyone remember and not forget that this is not an unusual thing. It's done by the State
of Hawaii too, with their purchase of services that they often will give multi-year
contracts. But everyone needs to be aware that there are there little words in the contract
that we like to forget about. And that is "subject to funding". You have a promise for
funding two years, four years, six years, sometimes Feds will give up to six. But every
single one of those contracts says "subject to funding". So when the budget is done and
an appropriation is approved, then you're going to get that second, third, or fourth year of
funding. But you're not going to get it unless funding is available. The idea of doing that
was so that better planning could result because when you're planning only for 12
months, it's very, very difficult to get your grants, to hire staff and attract and keep staff.
You know if you're coming to apply for a job, and you're a very highly skilled say
psychologist, or a speech therapist, or an occupational therapist, or whoever you are, and
I tell you as I sit down in your interview and say, well, I've got a grant for 12 months and
beyond that I don't know. As an applicant, when the job market was really, really big
and people had many choices, they weren't going to come and work for the nonprofit.
They wanted to go someplace where they figured at least they'd have a couple years of
funding. So this was an advantage to try to help with attracting and keeping staff and
also in planning. So it's much appreciated, I know by the nonprofit community. But I
think everyone needs to keep reminding everyone about those three little words, "subject
to funding".
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Gladys. Any other concerns, comments? Joe?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Maybe for your information and the Members'
information, the, we do have a listing in the County budget as far as all of the leases that
we have and licenses that we have. And, you know, I'd just like to note that majority of
them are, you know, way out in the 2014 and beyond. You know I get hard time
understand 100 leases that we need to review or 50. Just looking at this document you
know, probably we have about 25 that we, we need to update.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: So, there is obviously ...
CHAIR NISHIKI: So we'll get those documents so that all Members of the Committee can look
at, and question.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other concerns, Joe?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah, you know, Chairman Mateo brought up a very interesting
question about manpower in regards to now, we're going to take over the review process.
And, you know if the GRC is looking at the welfare of the County, I'm hoping that the
Department will also do the same, looking at the welfare of the County. I don't know
how long does it, how long it takes to review one of these applications in regards to
leases and licenses. And if it's going to amount to you know abundant of hours, I'm sure
its not going to be like one or two hours, you know; I'm looking at probably three or four
hours per lease or license agreement. So I'm just hoping that the departments are, sure
that, you know, in regards to their manpower requirements to review all of these leases.
And as we update all, you know, the leases that we have currently that's outdated, then I
think in the future years it's going to be more manageable, hopefully. But Member
Johnson brings out a very good question, you know, hopefully, they don't get it all one
time. But looking at the license and lease agreements in the budget document, it's well
spread out in regards to expiration dates of the lease and licenses. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee Members that we can ask and get
answers from for the next meeting? One question that has been asked by members of the
public is has the County standardized the leases so that whatever term we give the
amount for the lease is one dollar? Is that something that the Administration or the
Council needs to look at? Is what we charge for the leases? I mean we brought up the
fact that we need to look at the fair market value. But my question again from many
members are, is this something that we're going to ask for but we're going to act because
we have this information now in regards to term of leases or the amount we charge?
MS. TSUHAKO: If I may, Mr. Nishiki.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Lori, go ahead.
MS. TSUHAKO: Thank you for your question. I think Council Chair Mateo and I have had
several discussions over the months about the amount of lease rent agencies are paying
for County property. You know, in many ways the agency, the agencies who, who are
able to rent and lease County property benefit greatly from a dollar a year. It's a dollar a
year is a tremendous savings because they don't need to pay market rent for these
properties that they're using. Programs benefit because of course, the agencies not
needing to raise money for rent. And yet at the same time, Council Chair Mateo makes a
good point that, is it really realistic for anybody to run a business expecting to only pay a
dollar a year in rent? And I think it's a, it's a question that warrants all of us to have
further discussions on. To be clear, the Administration does not have a policy about
offering County properties for lease at a dollar a year. I think late last year, when Ka
Lima 0 Maui first came to this body requesting an extension of their lease, one of the
issues that came up was Ka Lima 0 Maui was paying more than a dollar a year for their
24

PUBLIC SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 17, 2009

lease. And in the course of discussing their, an extended lease for them, people
questioned why they were paying the amount they were paying when many, many
agencies in the community had previously been granted a year, a dollar a year leases.
And so as a matter of equity I think the Grants Review Committee brought up that
question and said, why is Ka Lima being treated differently from other agencies who are
currently, and who have been paying a dollar a year for a long time. So I, I do believe
that it's a discussion that should be had, and hopefully we can, we can all have our input
and come up with a solution. I think at this point, you know, the bar has already been set
pretty low at a dollar a year, and so for an agency to come and say, or for, you know, all
of us to say well you need to pay $3,000 a year or whatever seems a bit inequitable given
all that has happened. But we need, we need, I think we need to have that discussion.
That's the point.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Lori. Only because I think and, and its not to pit one nonprofit
against another, but I think that in a lot of nonprofits when we see them coming in,
whether it be CDBG or whatever, a lot of them are asking for money to purchase land,
and build buildings. And I think that in fairness, those that have got the opportunity to
have a building on County property, they're fortunate. But maybe we need to look at
these areas that the County has land and have already allowed a certain nonprofit to build,
whether it's feasible also for them to join with other nonprofits so that these nonprofits
don't have to go and purchase land which is expensive for the building of their house or
whatever. And, and, Gladys, maybe you could help us a lot on, on this because I think
that we need to help them out. And people need to learn how to share. So I don't know
how big the County properties are where a lot of the nonprofits sit at right now.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Gladys, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, if I might, as everybody knows I also sit on the Cameron
Center board. And you know, Cameron Center's mission is to try to provide office space
for the nonprofits here on Maui. And they already provide space to about 20 nonprofits.
The problem has been that Cameron Center has had a very difficult time in trying to
expand the complex. You know that idea of a one-stop is such a good idea because it's
very good for the people in the community who are always trying to figure out where do I
go when I need help. You know when you've got a problem, the first thing that comes to
your mind is who does this? And where can I get help? So the more things are
co-located, it makes it really easy for a client, particularly those who don't have
transportation, or may not be as mobile as others. You know, they go to one place and
then they can do two or three things at the same time. But Cameron Center is challenged
too, in trying to find capital investment money. Not only to maintain the plant that we
have, but also to consider expansion which we are looking at in the long range committee
is looking at an idea of expanding into the lot that adjoins Cameron Center. But that is
long term and it's because it's so hard to find money. So, you know, the way that the
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County really helps the nonprofit sector provide the services, which we need so much in
this community, is through this idea of providing affordable leases. And, you know, I
hate to say this, but the fact is if we raise the rents or the lease or whatever it is we're
going to charge the nonprofits, they're just going to come right back and increase their
budget requests to pay for it. So, you know, I don't, it's like taking from one pocket and
putting it in another. I don't think we can win. But I certainly think that the in-kind
contribution, the value of what the County gives is certainly significant. And it should be
included in the nonprofits' financial statements as a contribution from the County. And
when you do your nonprofit audit, that kind of contribution is counted among the, you
know the contributions that the County makes to the program. And it's significant and
the County ought to take credit for all of that.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other comments or questions from Committee Members? If ...
Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you. And I just continue to look forward to
the continued discussion, you know, on this matter because, you know, I, I recognize the
importance, and while the nonprofits may come in to ask more monies for increase in rent
in future budget requests, they're already coming in and asking us for repair and
maintenance. You know, we're not talking small bucks, we're taking about the hundreds
of thousands of dollars and what are they paying us; a dollar a year. So the taxpayer
continues to bear the burden. So I figure, you know, means for discussion is we don't
want to collect fair market value. No, you know, that's not the intent. The intent is
perhaps for us to start looking at the creation of a fund of money that will be made
available to assist them with future repairs and maintenance so it is not a constant drain
because they are helping to contribute to build upon to assist them for future needs. So
that was the whole idea and the consideration versus a dollar a year for properties that go
upwards to a million dollars a year. So, yeah, you know, the County's contribute,
contribution, you know, should be really recognized in the nonprofits', you know,
financial picture. But I look forward to the continued discussion because I think it's a
good vehicle to start discussing of how do we continue to help the nonprofit? Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Jo Anne?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I, I would just ask Ms. Tsuhako, and also possibly, Tamara
that when you're looking at I guess the discussion we're having right now about
valuations and this type of thing, try to assist us in developing a criteria that differentiates
some nonprofits or entities that are in these facilities from others because there is some
entities, Mr. Chair, that don't charge for any of the services. They're just totally there for
the community, and yet we have other entities and Ka Lima interestingly enough is one
of them. They have a contract with Parks which they receive substantial compensation
for, you know. And so maybe that was the justification for why they were being charged
a different rent. But what is, what are they charging for their services? Are they
engaging in services that would be outside the scope, perhaps of a nonprofit, you know,
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where they would actually be receiving compensation for duties or contracts -- whether
it's a skate park, or managing whatever. I think that if the Committee can receive some
guidance too in that area, it's going to help us. It, it may broaden the discussion that
we're having here because I know we're going quite far afield off today's posted agenda.
But I think in setting the next one that is where I think we're going to really need some
help too in getting into the discussion about valuations.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And, and, and we may even want to expand the ordinance to look at other
things.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Seeing none, no other questions or any comments from Committee
Members? The Chair will defer this item.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (Excused SPK, BKM, & MPV)
ACTION: DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And the meeting is adjourned. . . . (gavel).. .

ADJOURN: 10:46 a.m.
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